MINUTES OF THE
CAPITAL TRUST AGENCY, INC.

	The 213th meeting of the Capital Trust Agency, Inc., Gulf Breeze, Florida, was held at the Capital Trust Agency office at 315 Fairpoint Drive, Gulf Breeze, Florida and on Thursday, July 22, 2021 at 8:00 a.m. 

	The following Board Members were present: Burt Snooks (Chairman), Bob Cleveland (Secretary), Deborah Roche (Board Member), Harry Wilder (Board Member), and Tom Naile (Board Member).  Also attending was Denis McKinnon (Executive Director), and Michael Stebbins (Counsel).  Attending via Zoom conference was Kareem Spratling (Bond Counsel).  Special guests were Phil Guistolise (Trinity Partners), Cody Wilson (Piper Sandler), Chris Kallivokas (RER Ventures), Brian Pearl (Global City Development), Adam Adler (Global City Development), Brian Kern (Lumsden McCormick), and Chris Walker (Lippes Mathias Wexler).
[bookmark: _Hlk61855088]
[bookmark: _Hlk26439930]AGENDA ITEM:

		Approval of Minutes: 5/27/2021

DISCUSSION:

	No Discussion 
      
MOTION/ACTION:

[bookmark: _Hlk52361216]Tom Naile made a motion to approve the 5/27/2021 minutes as presented.  Deborah Roche seconded the motion.  Vote for approval was 5-0.
	

AGENDA ITEM:

		Wynwood Bay Workshop

DISCUSSION:

	The Workforce Housing Bond Program was presented to the board by Cody Wilson with Piper Sandler as underwriter for the project, Brian Pearl and Adam Adler with FL Global RER Workforce as the asset manager and developer.  The purpose of this bond structure is to provide rental housing for families qualifying as 80-140% of area median income  The bonds will be a direct private placement with Franklin Templeton. CTA would be required to form a special purpose entity and pledge the conduit borrower credit as owner of the property.

	Adam Adler (Global City) described the Wynwood Bay property as a stabilized 156-unit multi-family building, built in 2017 and with a current occupancy rate of 98%.         

	Phil Guistolise (Trinity Partners) asked why this apartment building outperformed other similar buildings in the area.  Adam Adler replied it is due to location, size of units, design and amenities. In addition, the Wynwood Bay property has a lower turnover rate due the current owner reducing concessions to new tenants.  

	Deborah Roche asked what is the median age of the renters at Wynwood Bay.  Adam Adler stated it is primarily younger families with children, however, he would get detailed information on the median age.  

	Kareem Spratling (BMO) stated the ad valorem tax exemption is law in Florida and asked if the Miami Dade County property appraiser is amenable to the exemption.  Brian Pearl (Global City) replied that they have been working with the property appraiser for this area and they have indicated that they like the project and find it to be a welcome solution to the community’s lack of affordable rental housing.

	Bob Cleveland asked why Global City Development is not purchasing this property.  Brian Pearl (Global City) replied that as a private party, they cannot take advantage of the tax-exempt real estate taxes so the financing structure does not work. 

	Denis McKinnon asked for clarification of next steps for this project.  Cody Wilson replied that CTA should set up a new entity, interview property managers, visit the site, and normal bond procedures would commence.    Harry Wilder asked why the delay in presenting this to the Board.  Denis McKinnon stated he had a conversation with Cody Wilson about 6 months ago, however, it was just in the idea stages at that time.   As soon as a project was identified, Denis called the meeting to discuss this new type of financing.  
	    	 
MOTION/ACTION:

No action required. 

	
AGENDA ITEM:

		Inducement - Award Resolution #12-21 – Babcock Neighborhood Schools, Inc.

DISCUSSION:

	Babcock Neighborhood School is requesting a second financing for the construction and equipping of the charter schools high school facility.  The new facility will be adjacent to the existing elementary and middle school building financed by CTA in 2018.  

	Denis McKinnon stated the financials show a loss due to artificially deflating its enrollment numbers in order to ensure students from the Babcock Ranch communities are first in line to enroll.  The developer has entered into a 6-year support agreement to support the schools as it grows to full capacity.  Burt Snooks asked if there are guidelines in place to support the agreement.  Kareem Spratling (BMO) replied that the agreement is similar to the 2018 support agreement.  Bob Cleveland asked if a parity agreement is in place for the 2018 and 2021 bonds.  Kareem Spratling stated that there is a parity agreement in place.  Bob Cleveland asked if the support is in the form of a loan or cash. Denis McKinnon stated he would confirm that the support agreement is not a loan. 
	 
MOTION/ACTION:

Bob Cleveland made a motion to approve Resolution #12-21 contingent upon Denis McKinnon confirming the 6-year support agreement from the developer is not a loan.   Tom Naile seconded the motion.  Vote for approval was 5-0.


AGENDA ITEM:

		Inducement Resolution #13-21 AcadeMir Charter School West II

DISCUSSION:

	The proposed financing is for the purchase of the currently leased facilities known as AcadeMir Charter School.  CTA previously issued bonds for the purchase of adjacent basketball courts, a playground and to convert an existing facility into classrooms for grades K-5.  

	Bob Cleveland asked if the bonds will be issued on parity with the initial 2021 bonds.   Kareem stated that the new bonds will be issued on parity with the existing 2021 bonds.   	 
      
MOTION/ACTION:

[bookmark: _Hlk74135412]Bob Cleveland made a motion to approve Resolution #13-21 as presented.  Deborah Roche seconded the motion.  Vote for approval was 5-0.


AGENDA ITEM:

		Pipeline Report

DISCUSSION:

	 Denis McKinnon stated that the pipeline report has shown many of our projects closing in recent months, many are repeat customers and many are charter schools.  Denis affirmed the need to diversify our portfolio.   Denis also stated he would have an update to the Proton Therapy when the next pipeline report is presented.  
      
MOTION/ACTION:

No Action Required.


NEW BUSINESS:

		Workshop for Workforce Housing Bond Program

DISCUSSION:

	 Denis McKinnon proposed a workshop between the CTA board and City Council in order to learn and discuss the merits of the Workforce Housing Program.  All agreed to scheduling a workshop within the next month. 
	      
MOTION/ACTION:

No action required. 



No other formal business of the board was taken and the meeting adjourned at approximately 10:10 am.


Minutes submitted by: ______________________   Connie Presnell, Office Administrator

Approved by: _____________________________   Burt Snooks, Chairman
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